

*Governing Board Meeting 
September 23, 2016
Minutes
Central Minnesota Libraries Exchange
GOVERNING BOARD MEETING AGENDA
Friday, September 23, 2016 in cmERDC Boardroom 
1:00 pm to 3:30 pm

Governing Board Members Present: Maria Burnham, Seal Dwyer, Linda Hommes, Mary Eberley, Vi Bergquist, Char Kramersmeier, Karen Pundsack, Gail McCarty, Gloria Palmer

Governing Board Members Absent:  Susan Schleper, Joanne Kudrna

CMLE Staff Present: Mary Jordan, Angie Gentile-Jordan 


[bookmark: _GoBack]1.  	Call to Order: Meeting called to order at 1:00pm

2.  	Acknowledge Visitors: Ben Stalpes, from BerganKDV (auditor)

3.  	Petitions to the Chair: None

4.  	Adopt/Amend Agenda: Burnham brought up to move up Ben Stalpes’ audit findings from Old Business A to right after amending the agenda. Kramersmeier made motion to amend the agenda, Hommes seconded. Agenda amended. 

5. 	Financial Audit Results – (all that was discussed can be found in the booklet from BerganKDV in the hanging file Audit FY16) Stalpes began with the PPT summary of processes on pg. 3. He shared that audit planning begins in May, and the fieldwork day happens in August. The file goes through a review process, Patricia approved the representation letter and Mary also reviewed it. The tax form 990 submission is next and will be processed electronically. Stalpes moved to the next section outlining the responsibility of both parties. The audit opinion this year regarding CMLE is an unmodified or clean opinion, the best possible to receive. Stalpes explained auditors use a risk based process to review organization, a top-down approach to analyze what is taking place. Stalpes moved to the next section – financial statements in the bound documents. The first two pages contain the main part of the audit which is the official opinion. GAS is at back of the financial statements beginning on p.11. They offered an opinion on internal controls, which was that they had no material weaknesses. They had the same findings as years before with not enough separation when it comes to accounting (Mary - you may want to revise this part with the official audit statement, if necessary?). The communications letter also contains these findings. Stalpes moved sections to p.7 in the PPT “Required Communications” where they analyzed if there were any changes in the accounting policies, disclosures, but it was very similar to past years. Stalpes moved through a few more sections without specific comments. The assets decreased slightly this year, because they were moved to more liquid form this year. CMLE is waiting to see if there are more viable options regarding investments. Rent/support and transitions had an effect on financials as well. The Friends foundation money contributed to the transition expenses, moving from SCSU. Staffing and salary expenses were down this year too. Stalpes moved to the next section, which described the biggest changes in financials were again in staffing/personnel. Transitional expenses that weren’t capitalized in fixed assets were put there. The next section Stalpes covered showed that the net asset balance increased. Fixed assets increased with furniture, etc purchased during the transition. The money from the Friend’s foundation more than covered the expenses. On p. 14 the reserves were detailed – they were the same as prior years and are designated by the Board. CMLE has approximately 18 months of reserves – very good for an organization like ours that depends on one revenue stream. The next section showed how CMLE is a nonprofit that is a little different than others, due to size, lack of fundraising, etc. Then was a link to the BerganKDV nonprofit blog about things happening in the industry, which is updated by the partner named Marie at BerganKDV. Finally, Stalpes asked for questions. Eberley asked if the Board could get the audit findings earlier than the day of the Fall meeting, since that forces them to approve them so quickly. Stalpes said yes, that is a possibility for next year. Eberley also asked if BerganKDV’s fees have gone up significantly in the past few years. Stalpes said he doesn’t believe so, he doesn’t think they have increased their fees more than the 5% per year and he directed them to the spot on the audit where the change is shown. Eberley asked if the rate for doing CMLE’s audit is negotiable. Stalpes said he would have to check with the Marie at BerganKDV. Eberley said she was able to negotiate the rates of her personal taxes and wondered if BeganKDV set rate standards. Stalpes explained they do have rate standards and a set way they approach the fees. Burnham asked if Eberley is comfortable moving forward today with the audit findings, which Eberley confirmed. There was discussion about the Board preferring to get the audit findings before the meeting next year. Jordan shared that Patricia Post was able to review the audit findings and she herself reviewed them as well. More discussion regarding how the findings looked very similar to past years. Bergquist made a motion to approve the audit and McCarty seconded. Motion passed to approve audit. 

5.	Approval of Previous Minutes (June 15, July 7 special meeting) – Burnham asked for questions or discussion regarding minutes. Dwyer moved to approve the minutes, Pundsack seconded. Motion to approve minutes passed. 

[bookmark: OLE_LINK1][bookmark: OLE_LINK2]6.  	Approval of Financial Reports (July, August, September) – There was discussion if there is anything to be concerned about in regards to the financials. Jordan shared that nothing out of the ordinary has happened, salary expenses are running a little ahead of where we usually are this time of year due to overlap with working alongside Patricia and also the payouts from Patricia leaving. Clarified that this was an academic year budget and there was lots of remaining balance left. There was discussion about the search committee expenses, which came from reserves, and also about how the 2016 actuals compared to the budget. That information is shown in the audit where CMLE came in under budget. Short discussion regarding the fact that Kramersmeier, Hommes, and Kudrna have terms on the Board that will end this year. Eberley asked about having a budget comparison available throughout the whole year, not just at audit times. Discussion about working with Nancy Ramler to create a comparison chart to provide that for the Board. There was agreement to add that for future meetings. Dwyer moved to approve the financial reports, Eberley seconded. Motion to approve financial reports passed. 

7.  	President’s Report – Burnham officially welcomed Jordan to the organization, and shared that Jordan had helped with a reference question already! Thanked Jordan for her work during the transition. Burnham then shared she was recently named MN ITEM Media Specialist of the year! She will accept the award at the upcoming ITEM conference in October. This information isn’t for publication before she receives the award. Burnham explained that Patricia and another tech integrationist nominated her for the award. The process is that the winner is nominated by peers for a selection committee that makes the final decision.

8. 	CMLE Director’s Report – Jordan shared that Post encouraged her to have a longer, more detailed report than the Board may be used to because they are less familiar with Jordan. 
Jordan spoke about staff meetings and what takes place during them. She shared that CMLE has a great base and is in excellent shape, so now it’s time to build upon that base and improve the organization. Jordan wants to include more training and outreach. CMLE’s upcoming plans for the next year are detailed in the Director’s Report. One of the recent new things that has happened is the creation of monthly Goodreads groups, one group for professional development and one group for fun reading. It’s an easy way to increase involvement without too much effort. 
Jordan is beginning to work on visiting libraries to see what they are in need of and working on so that CMLE is better able to help them. CMLE staff are working on changes to the website and newsletter, which include lots of technical changes. CMLE has begun using MailChimp for sending the newsletter because it helps to track stats. CMLE is looking for members to be Guest Bloggers so they can connect and share with other members. Jordan is also reaching out to colleagues across the country to give expert opinions in blog posts. Some examples are experts on hiring, preservation, digitization, among other topics. Continuing Education is a priority as well – CMLE has scheduled training dates for the next 3 months. These will take place in the classroom at cmERDC. CMLE will also stream these trainings and record them for easier accessibility. They will be available to view behind a password protected page just for members to access. CMLE has also created Google Calendars on the CE page to share webinars and online class opportunities with members. 
Conferences are approaching that Jordan will be attending. Multitype directors and MLA and ITEM conferences are coming up! 
Projects in the next 6 months include reaching out to CMLE’s Northstar members. Jordan acquired the names of those members from Bob, the contact who works with the Destiny software. Something else that will take place is distributing the needs assessment survey. Jordan has a draft of that currently, and will share that with the Board via email early next week. The needs assessment survey is an important way to get member’s needs recognized. Advocacy and grants are also upcoming themes that CMLE will be highlighting. CMLE does have a current grant page, however the plan is to expand and add onto it. Jordan also plans to setup a CMLE YouTube channel with member inclusion – ex. Burnham with her award plaque! Jordan wants to reach out to members and continue to use the CMLE blog, but is concerned that it isn’t getting enough views from members. CMLE staff will try making podcasts and videos to reach out to people as well. 
Revamping the website will be a priority in the next year too. Jordan wants it to be user friendly – accessible to all. CMLE may need to bring in a consultant to help with that, however Lynda.com has some WordPress classes available for free. This is a longer term project. 
Jordan asked the Board if this is acceptable to them. They confirmed that it was, and what they were hoping/expecting to hear. There was discussion about Jordan’s experience transitioning. Jordan was looking forward to starting at CMLE and being able to do the work she had hoped to do in her last job with libraries. Pundsack shared that reading Jordan’s Director’s Report was the high point of her week! Other board members confirmed they are also pleased. 
There was discussion about upcoming CMLE monthly topics, and the intended library visits. Pundsack shared that speaking with her and Barb Misselt about visiting their library systems before actually visiting will be helpful. Jordan agreed and plans are in place to make that happen. Jordan shared the importance of going to visit people, since new information can easily be found and relationships are built in-person. Burnham shared that CMLE historically had a shadowing program that was very helpful, that consisted of librarians visiting each other’s libraries. Jordan shared about the library school at St. Kate’s and possibly having them shadow existing librarians. 
Bergquist shared an idea of CMLE negotiating discounted pricing for library services -–if they all band together to get a better price. This has maybe happened at CMLE historically. Bergquist is hoping for blanket discounts. Jordan is open to this as well. Jordan will setup a survey to find out what systems are being used or needed most. 
McCarty asked if there was a way to personalize the needs assessment survey to get more people to respond to it, including the possibility of separating it out by library type. There was discussion about how to increase member involvement, regarding the K-12 audience in particular. Burnham shared there is a great group working on EdCamps now in Central MN, and it would be good to gather and channel their energy.
Jordan shared she is working on social media (Twitter, in particular) to help connect with members. CMLE has been also working on blog post tone, and added the feature of having the author visible on posts to distinguish voices. Burnham shared that the K-12 members respond well to bribery, and gave the example - if you participate in the book club discussion, you would get a chance to win the next month’s book. Jordan talked about how CMLE is going to try and give Amazon gift cards to people that send us stories about their libraries. CMLE is also going to get “prizes” like pens or post-it notes like library cards or socks or coffee mugs to give out to increase engagement. 
There was a short discussion about the value of visiting libraries in person. Jordan shared it is a challenge following in Patricia’s footsteps but she is excited to meet people face to face. Jordan shared she also wants to hear from the Board, and their input is valued. There was a comment about the topic of the trainings coming up that may not apply to everyone specifically but CMLE is trying to make the trainings broad and hopefully relevant to most people. Jordan is hoping in the future to get the topics from the members, based on their needs that they share with CMLE. 

9. 	Communications – passed around a card Patricia had sent thanking the Board for their Wednesday get together they had organized to celebrate her retirement. That completed the communications. 

10. 	Old Business
A.  Financial Audit Results and Tax Return: Ben Stalpes, Bergan KDV – Completed earlier.
B. Report of Results Accomplished, FY16 – Kramersmeier moved to accept the RRA for FY16, Dwyer seconded. Motion passed. 
C. Transition Update – Jordan shared it was a smooth transition. Post was a role model for effective succession training. Files were left behind, there was clear organization, and Post worked right up until she departed. Her email is still open to make sure Jordan receives all necessary correspondence. Pundsack recommended keeping the email account open for at least a year – especially in regards to things coming from the government. There was discussion about how Post worked very hard to leave finances and procedures in a good place for the next Director. 


11. 	New Business 
D. Executive Committee Report – They completed their goal of hiring a new Executive Director. Burnham shared that if Jordan needed to meet with Executive Committee, that would be very possible and they are open to that. 
E. Other
		
12. 	Set upcoming meeting dates – Jordan brought up the possibility of setting more concrete meeting dates. This may be helpful when recruiting new Board members since they will know the date/time commitment ahead of time. The third Wednesday of January for the next meeting. January, May, and June are the upcoming CMLE Governing Board meeting times. All meetings the next year will be the 3rd Wednesday of the month will be from 1pm – 3pm. So, the next meeting is Wednesday, January 18th from 1pm – 3pm. Next meeting will have three new members. 

13. 	Adjournment – Dwyer moved to adjourn, Eberley seconded. Motion passed to adjourn!

